This PDF is auto-generated for reference only. As such, it may contain some conversion errors and/or missing information. For all formal use please refer to the official version on the website, as linked below.

# Understanding the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands Dispute: Diplomatic, Legal, and Strategic Contexts

https://www.e-ir.info/2022/06/23/understanding-the-senkaku-diaoyu-islands-dispute-diplomatic-legal-and-strategic-contexts/

YOICHIRO SATO AND ASTHA CHADHA, JUN 23 2022

This is a preprint excerpt from *Asian Territorial and Maritime Disputes: A Critical Introduction*. You can download the book free of charge from E-International Relations.

The Senkaku Islands, controlled by Japan, are also claimed by the People's Republic of China (PRC), which refers to them as the Diaoyu Dao, as well as the Republic of China (ROC) in Taiwan, which calls them the Diaoyutai Lieyu.[1] Japan's administrative control at present is facing a growing challenge from the PRC's Coast Guard and other naval assets. The tacit diplomatic stalemate, in which Beijing claims the islands but has neither brought an international legal case against Japan nor mounted a kinetic attempt to seize them that rises to the level of æasus belli, while Tokyo is refraining from enhancing its administrative control yet denies the existence of a dispute altogether, has continued to drift into competitive efforts over control of the islands in the post-Cold War period. This chapter discusses the Senkaku/Diaoyu island dispute between Japan and China and analyses it using aspects of territorial and maritime sovereignty, international law, natural resource exploration, and the role of the United States, as well as the geopolitical implications of the same. The Chinese attempt to keep the United States on the sidelines as a neutral party outside the conflict, while Japan's lobbying of Washington attempts to clarify US commitment to the defense of the islands through the bilateral alliance. The Sino-US rivalry that has been growing since the administration of US President Barack Obama has favoured Japan's desire for rhetorical US support, but Japan has concurrently built its own maritime forces in order to balance against the increasingly assertive Chinese activities.

#### A Diplomatic Context on the Question of Sovereignty

Sino-Japanese relations have been severely affected by bilateral disputes, which range from their respective interpretation of history to national positions on maritime and territorial conflicts. However, the dispute concerning sovereignty over the Senkaku Islands has, over the past few decades, accelerated geopolitical tensions in the East China Sea (ECS). Presently administered by Japan, the uninhabited islands of the Senkaku chain comprise five islets – Uotsuri Island, Kuba Island, Taisho Island, Kitakojima Island, and Minamikojima Island – and three rocks – Tobise Island, Okinokitaiwa Island, and Okinominamiiwa Island (Hamakawa 2007).[2] Located 190 nautical miles away from the southwest coast of Okinawa, the Senkaku/Diaoyu islands are in close proximity to China's east coast (200 nautical miles) and Taiwan's northwest coast (120 nautical miles) (Pedrozo 2016).

These islands lie on the key sea lines of communication in the ECS, but only became part of an intense Sino-Japanese maritime conflict in the late 1960s after surveys by the United Nations Economic Commission for Asia and the Far East announced that there may be massive oil and hydrocarbon reserves off the Senkaku Islands (Chansoria 2018). Subsequently, in 1970–1971, the PRC government claimed that the Diaoyu (Senkaku) Islands are historically part of Taiwan, which China also claims as its own territory, making the islands sovereign Chinese territory. Japan, meanwhile, cited legal assertions based in international law as the basis for its sovereignty over the Senkaku Islands, which it has enjoyed de facto control over since 1895 without any complaints from China. The official position of the PRC is that 'Diaoyu Dao is China's inherent territory in all historical, geographical and legal terms,' according to historical evidence of the islands being administered as part of Taiwan since the Ming and Qing dynasties (MOFA of PRC 2012). But Chinese historical assertions are largely based on historical evidence, mainly under three broad

categories – the use and naming of the islands by China, the jurisdiction of the islands during the Ming dynasty, and maps from the era illustrating the islands as Chinese territory.

To support its claims, Beijing makes reference to records from the Ming and Qing dynasties, including reports like Chen Kan's record, dating to 1534, of imperial Chinese envoys sent to Ryukyu for imperial-title conferring Shi Liu Qiu Lu), which mentions the route from China to Ryukyu, passing by 'Diaoyu Dao, Huangmao Yu, Chi Yu' until the land of Ryukyu marked by Gumi Mountain (today's Kume Island). The Chinese claims hold that 'Diaoyu Dao and Chiwei Yu belong to China and Kume Island belongs to Ryukyu, and that the separating line lies in Hei Shui Gou (today's Okinawa Trough) between Chiwei Yu and Kume Island' (People's Daily 2012). The waters surrounding the Senkaku Islands were frequented by Chinese fishermen during that era. Furthermore, in published maps like Hu Zongxian's 1561 An Illustrated Compendium on Maritime Security (Chou Hai Tu Bian) China has stated that the Diaoyu Islands are illustrated in the Map of Coastal Mountains and Sands (Yan Hai Shan Sha Tu) and the foundation of a coastal defense zone by the Ming dynasty in the decade of the 1560s was a response to threats from Japanese pirates, which China claims included the Diaoyu Islands (Hamakawa 2007; MOFA of PRC 2012). The Qing court, according to the PRC government, placed the Diagou Islands under Taiwanese jurisdiction (as mentioned in A Tour of Duty in the Taiwan Strait or Tai Hai Shi Cha Lu) and Chen Shoqui's 1871 Volume 86 of Recompiled General Annals of Fujian (Chong Zuan Fu Jian Tong Zhi), held Diaoyu Dao among strategic coastal defense zones under the jurisdiction of Gamalan (present Yilan County) in Taiwan (Kerrigan 2012, 454-455). China has also referenced maps by foreigners such as the Japanese writer Hayashi Shihei in 1785, French cartographer Pierre Lapie in 1809 and the British Royal Navy in 1877, which all coloured the Diaoyu islands the same as Taiwan (MOFA of PRC 2012).

While Japan has not raised any objections to the Chinese naming of the islands centuries earlier, it has cited international law, which dictates that discovery of an island or geographical closeness are not sufficient conditions for asserting territorial sovereignty (Okinawa Peace Assistance Center 2016). Japan has also questioned the validity of maps such as Hayashi Shihei's 1785 Illustrated Outline of the Three Countries for lack of reason to believe that the author's intention was to draw the recognized territories of the era, since Taiwan on that map is inaccurately shown less than half the size of Okinawa's principal island (Hamakawa 2007). Tokyo considers these maps to be insufficient evidence, contending that the maps published during the era do not state that the Senkaku Islands to the west of Kume Island were affiliated with the Ming or Qing dynasties of China, and that their mere presence on a map does not instate them as Chinese territory (MOFA of Japan 2014). In a speech by then-Japanese Prime Minister Yoshihiko Noda in 2012, the Japanese stance was clarified: that the Senkaku Islands 'are clearly an inherent territory of Japan, in light of historical facts and based upon international law' (MOFA of Japan 2014; Noda 2012). Moreover, Japan denies any 'issue of territorial sovereignty to be resolved' in relation to the Senkaku Islands (MOFA of Japan 2016).

The Japanese Government, after incorporating the Ryukyu Islands into Okinawa Prefecture, placed the Senkaku Islands in the same prefecture after 1885 surveys (conducted according to the established methods of duly acquiring territorial sovereignty under international law) which showed the islands as *terra nullius*, i.e., uninhabited with no sign of being under control of any state (MOFA of Japan 2014). Japan has provided documents to argue that, indeed, the PRC recognised the Senkaku Islands as part of Japanese territory in the 1950s and 1960s, such as in a 1953 issue of the China's People's Daily (*Renmin Ribao*), which reports on the populace of the Ryukyu Islands (which includes the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands) battling the US occupation (People's Daily 1953). This position is further evidenced by Beijing's silence on America's use of the Senkaku Islands (Taisho Island and Kuba Island) for firing drills, as well as a Chinese map publisher's atlas in 1958 illustrating the islands as the 'Senkaku Group of Islands' under Okinawa (MOFA of Japan 2010; Okinawa Peace Assistance Center 2016; Sakamoto 2016).

From the perspective of international law and mutual agreements, China claims it was unfairly forced to cede the islands of Formosa, Pescadores, and other islands under the Treaty of Shimonoseki in April 1895, and hence Japan had renounced all claim and authority over those territories including the Diaoyu Islands under the 1952 Sino-Japanese Peace Treaty (People's Daily 2012).[3] Japan, on the other hand has pointed out the lack of evidence in the treaty or its Article 2 regarding inclusion of Senkaku Islands in the ceded territories (Treaty of Peace 1895), since the Japanese Cabinet's decision to incorporate the Senkaku Islands into Okinawa Prefecture had been taken in January 1895, before the signing of the Treaty of Shimonoseki (MOFA of Japan 2014). Moreover, since Article 2 of

the 1951 San Francisco Peace Treaty does not discuss sovereignty over the Senkaku Islands, Japan claims rights over those territories in the East China Sea (United Nations 1952). However, since Article 3 of the Treaty of San Francisco places the Senkaku Islands under US administration as part of the Nansei Shoto Islands, administrative rights over all these islands only reverted back to Japan after the signing of the 17 June 1971 Agreement Between Japan and the United States of America Concerning the Ryukyu Islands and the Daito Islands (Agreement Between Japan and the United States of America 1971; United Nations 1952). Meanwhile, China never asserted sovereignty over these islands until 30 December 1971, after discovery of petrochemical reserves, as revealed in a declassified US intelligence report which concludes that 'the Japanese claim to sovereignty over the Senkakus is strong, and the burden of proof of ownership would seem to fall on the Chinese' (Central Intelligence Agency 1971; MOFA of Japan 2013a; People's Daily 2012). Beijing deems Tokyo's arguments invalid and the 1971 treaty illegal, and claims that the United States 'arbitrarily expanded the scope of trusteeship' to include the Diaoyu islands (MOFA of PRC 2012).

Inactive ownership of the main island of the Senkakus in private hands has helped the Chinese and Japanese governments keep the issue low-profile, as long as that was what they both wanted. After the Meiji Government had allowed the placement of national landmarks on the Senkaku Islands in 1894 and incorporated them into Okinawa in 1895, the islands were leased to Japanese entrepreneur Tatsushiro Koga for his bonito fish business, which shut down three years later, and in 1978, the islands were sold to the Kurihara family (Hiraoka 2005). After China developed an interest in acquiring the islands, Beijing started testing Japanese resolve by sending quasi-private fishermen there to challenge Japanese control of the waters surrounding the islands. After about 100 Chinese fishing vessels congregated close to the Senkaku Islands, a Japanese nationalist group erected a lighthouse on Uotsuri island, followed by another lighthouse in 1996, which was protested by China and the ROC by raising their flags on the island. Japan responded with a diplomatic protest and removal of the planted flags by its Coast Guard. In 2002, the Japanese government leased the privately held Senkaku Islands, in order to enforce its ban on private landing (Japanese or foreign) on the islands in its effort to keep bilateral diplomacy under government control. Following a collision between a Chinese fishing trawler and two Japanese Coast Guard patrol boats inside the territorial waters of the Senkaku Islands in September 2010, the Japanese government under Prime Minister Yoshihiko Noda decided to nationalize the islands by purchasing them from the Kurihara family in September 2012.[4]

The 2012 announcement by the Japanese government to nationalize the Senkaku Islands incited violent protests in China outside Japanese diplomatic missions (Lee and Ming 2012). China's then-Premier Wen Jiabao stated that 'the Diaoyu Islands are an inalienable part of China's territory, and the Chinese government and its people will absolutely make no concession on issues concerning its sovereignty and territorial integrity' (China Daily 2012), and China deployed two maritime surveillance ships close to the Senkaku Islands (Pedrozo 2016). The nationalization by the Japanese government effectively put an end to a tacit bilateral management of the dispute. Ship incursions into both the territorial and contiguous waters jumped after September 2012, and they have remained high ever since (See Figure 1). Moreover, since 2020, the number of hours that Chinese ships have remained in the territorial waters has significantly increased (Yomiuri 2021), making the Chinese presence more regular than it was during the 2012–2019 period.

#### **Broader Maritime Demarcation in the ECS**

China and Japan have not demarcated their maritime boundary over the broad entirety of the East China Sea. The location of the Senkaku Islands within the overlapping zone between China's extended continental shelf claim and Japan's exclusive economic zone (EEZ) claim places a complex legal significance on the claims over the islands.

Article 121 (3) of the 1982 UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) states that 'Rocks which cannot sustain human habitation or economic life of their own' cannot have an EEZ or a continental shelf (UNCLOS 1982, 66). While Japan argues that the Senkaku Islands are not just rocks and therefore do generate an EEZ and continental shelf, China has not stated an official position on the matter (Pedrozo 2016). Japan defines its boundary as the limit of its EEZ spreading to the west of the southern islands of Kyushu and Ryukyu, but not using the Senkaku Islands as the baseline of its EEZ claim. Meanwhile, China has defined its maritime boundary along its continental shelf's natural extension.

Article 57 of UNCLOS states that the boundary of an EEZ may be up to 200 nautical miles from the baseline or to the median line in case of claims of overlap from opposing coasts. Article 76 defines the extended continental shelf, permissible to the lesser of a continental shelf's end or 350 nautical miles from the baseline (Sato 2020; UNCLOS 1982). Japan cites the median line as the maritime boundary, while China cites the limitation of the extended continental shelf as the boundary. This implies an overlap in Japan-China claims of approximately 81,000 square miles in the ECS covering the Senkaku/Diaoyu islands. After 1990, the issue became politically contentious.

#### **Natural Gas Deposits in Overlapping Claims**

Several gas fields have been discovered along the edge of the continental shelf, and these fields have been a contentious issue between Japan and China. China has installed gas rigs close to (but outside) the Japan-claimed median line. From Beijing's perspective, the rigs are deep inside its own extended continental shelf boundary. In 2004, Japan and China held their first bilateral talks on the ECS disputes. Fearing that China would siphon off the gas in case the fields spread across the median line, Japan requested that China share its geological survey data. China refused, and instead dispatched guided-missile cruisers to the area in 2005. This led to a tense encounter with a Japanese patrol plane equipped with anti-ship missiles (Sato 2017).

Japan has continued to protest China's extraction operations on the contested Okinawa trough fields. Although in 2008, after the May summit meeting between then-Japanese Prime Minister Yasuo Fukuda and then-PRC President Hu Jintao, Tokyo and Beijing agreed to engage in joint gas exploration in four ECS gas fields. Japan had earlier refused China's proposals of joint resource exploration and development so close to the Senkaku/Diaoyu islands, previously made in 1990 and 2006 (Lee and Ming 2012), and it did so again in 2008. The 2008 agreement included one field on the Japanese side of the median line for joint exploration as well (Nikkei 2015). Further negotiations over details of the terms for joint development of the Shungyo/Chunxiao field dragged on, and while it halted production activities in other disputed regions, China began unilateral development of the Tianwaitian/Kashi gas field (Yoshida and Terada 2008). In 2010, after Japan's Coast Guard confronted a Chinese fishing trawler close to the Senkaku/Diaoyu islands, China cancelled joint energy exploration negotiations (France 24 2010). In a September 2011 White Paper titled *China's Peaceful Development*, the PRC government stated that it had 'made a constructive proposal to shelve disputes and seek joint development and done its utmost to uphold peace and stability in the South China Sea, East China Sea and the surrounding areas' (PRC 2011). That same year, Tokyo announced that the Japan Air Self-Defense Force (JASDF) had had to scramble fighter planes 156 times in response to Chinese military activity around the Ryukyu Islands (Japan Times 2012).

The dispute escalated in 2013 after China unilaterally established an air defense identification zone (ADIZ) over most of the ECS, compelling aircraft entering the zone to provide flight information to Chinese air traffic controllers (Sato 2013), which Japan diplomatically protested as a violation of international law and 'extremely dangerous as it could unilaterally escalate the situation surrounding the Senkaku Islands and lead to an unexpected occurrence of accidents in the airspace' (MOFA of Japan 2013b; Rinehart and Elias 2015). Under the Obama administration, then-Secretary of State John Kerry stated that the 'unilateral action constitutes an attempt to change the status quo in the East China Sea' (Kerry 2013). Washington issued a statement urging China to 'exercise caution and restraint,' and the then-Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel affirmed that Article 5 of the US-Japan Mutual Defense Treaty 'applies to the Senkaku Islands' (White 2013).

Meanwhile, Japan continued to protest China's placement of exploration platforms in the ECS – they had increased to 16 by 2012 – near Japan's proposed median line separating the EEZs, with then-Chief Cabinet Secretary Yoshihide Suga stating 'it is extremely regrettable that China is proceeding with unilateral development in the area while the boundary between Japan and China in the East China Sea is not yet fixed, despite (our) repeated protests' (Sayers and Kotani 2019, 4; Japan Times 2016). In its defense White Papers between 2013 and 2015, Japan under the Prime Minister Shinzo Abe's administration had expressed need to increase the defense budget to JPY5.09 trillion (with a focus on strengthening protection of the Senkaku Islands) as well as a reinterpretation of Article 9 of the Japanese constitution that would enable collective self-defense by Japanese Self-Defense Forces (Ministry of Defense 2015).

One comforting factor is that China and Japan have agreed not to enforce their respective fishery rules in the overlapping part of their maritime claims against the other's fishing boats. The ongoing lawfare within the territorial waters of the Senkaku Islands notwithstanding, the two countries have largely abided by this agreement in the broader ECS.

#### Shifting Strategic Context

The dispute over the Senkaku/Diaoyu islands is being played out not only within the realms of history and law, but it is also entangled with the geopolitical strategic stances of Japan, China and the United States. Tokyo and Beijing have taken differing approaches to the Senkaku Islands dispute in the East China Sea, and the US position on this dispute has been seemingly oscillating. Japanese policymakers have lobbied successive US administrations for explicit support for Japan's claim to sovereignty, but Washington has consistently stopped short of doing so by simply recognizing Japan's ongoing administrative control, without releasing an explicit statement on the applicability of the bilateral defense treaty to the defense of these islands. The Sino-Japanese conflict over the Senkaku/Diaoyu islands had continued to intensify politically, with increased assertion of sovereignty from both sides. In the past, China and Japan have tacitly refrained from taking actions that the other may see as provocative and altering the status quo (Kaseda 2017).[5] Although the maritime and air-defense assertions in more recent years can also be viewed in terms of political rituals for domestic consumption within each country, the acts are increasingly regularized on both sides and more explicitly tied with logging the actual exercise of control. The grey-zone challenges posed by Chinese Coast Guard ships have been largely non-combative but grave enough to potentially spark conflict in the contested areas.[6] Japan fears that the Chinese Coast Guard ships may attempt to stop and board Japanese fishing vessels inside the territorial waters around the islands, presumably to register a record of law enforcement, but possibly also to draw out an overreaction from Japan in order to open a path to further escalation. Incidents of Chinese Coast Guard vessels chasing Japanese fishing boats in 2020 and 2021 have been met by a Japanese Coast Guard patrol boat placing itself between the Chinese ships and the fishing boat to deter any enforcement action by agents of the Chinese government (Japan Times 2020). In this context, the new Chinese Coast Guard Law of 2021 authorizing the country's patrol boats to fire upon foreign patrol boats and fishing vessels has elevated the risk of escalation and accidental clashes (Tan 2021).

Moreover, Chinese military vessels have been actively operating in the contiguous waters around the islands. For instance, in June 2016, a Jiangkai I-class frigate operating around the Senkaku Islands became the first People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) combatant vessel to enter the area, and in January 2018 Japan confirmed the submerged transit of a PLAN submarine around the Senkaku Islands, though Beijing did not acknowledge the latter (Ministry of Defense 2020). The lifting of the annual summer ban on the Chinese fleet's fishing in the East China Sea by PRC in August 2020 raised tensions over its consequences for Sino-Japanese Senkaku/Diaoyu islands dispute, and was followed by a joint naval exercise by US and Japanese naval forces in the East China Sea (Sato 2020). The United States continues to have concerns about the Senkaku/Diaoyu islands dispute owing to the US-Japan Treaty of Mutual Cooperation and Security of 1960, according to which aggressive provocations by Beijing could compel American defense actions under Article 5 of that treaty. Japan is increasingly aware that it must shoulder the primary responsibility for the defense of the Senkaku Islands against all possible scenarios including a grey-zone attack, such as landing and occupation of the islands by disguised and armed Chinese fishermen (Eldridge 2020). It is when China accomplishes an occupation of the uninhabited Senkaku Islands before US forces can respond that the alliance commitment of the United States will be tested.

In February 2021, the PRC enacted the China Coast Guard Law, authorizing the use of weapons, inconsistent with the international law including geographical zones where Coast Guard rules are applicable (Ministry of Defense 2021). Japan's defense White Paper confirmed the presence of China Coast Guard vessels around the Senkaku Islands between April and August 2020 for 111 consecutive days, totalling 333 days for 2020, during which cumulatively 1,161 Chinese Coast Guard vessels conducted activities in the East China Sea around the Senkaku Islands (Ministry of Defense 2021). UNCLOS Article 32 provides the right to conduct affairs without outside interference to warships and other government ships operated for non-commercial purposes. While a coastal state can demand that a foreign warship leave its territorial waters, international law is unclear over the degree of a coastal state's power to force a non-compliant warship to exit its territorial waters (UNCLOS 1982). Such legal ambiguity

### Understanding the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands Dispute: Diplomatic, Legal, and Strategic Contexts

Written by Yoichiro Sato and Astha Chadha

further complicates assessments of Beijing's actions in the East China Sea, while risking an escalation of the conflict. Moreover, with no efforts being made to diffuse the tensions or resolve the Senkaku/Diaoyu island claims, Japan would need to enhance its defensive capabilities, at least as long as China maintains such an active military and paramilitary presence in the East China Sea.

The growing tension in the East China Sea has kept pace with the disputes in the South China Sea to which it has been increasingly tied (Sato 2016). The rising US-China geopolitical rivalry and the efforts of the littoral states of the South China Sea to solicit stronger US commitments to regional maritime security have not only resembled the political dynamics in the East China Sea, but they have also activated Japanese maritime security assistance to Southeast Asian countries like the Philippines and Vietnam (Sato 2021). From the perspective of the Southeast Asian recipients of Japanese aid, Japan offered a means of diversified dependence in countries where domestic and external considerations render a hedging strategy more advantageous over bandwagoning on the United States (Tran and Sato 2018; Tran 2019).

#### Conclusion

The ambiguities of the three parties – Japan, China, and the United States – that masked the potentially explosive bilateral territorial and maritime boundary disputes are crumbling in the post-Cold War era, and the tension has been rising at an accelerated pace since the Japanese nationalization of the Senkaku Islands.

While neither the Chinese nor Japanese historical narrative can establish a strong claim of control over the islands, which were uninhabited for much of history, the Chinese emphasis on its dynastic records and the Japanese emphasis on contemporary international law mean that the two parties are not on the same page. While Japan frames its claim within the growing emphasis by the United States and its partners in the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue on a rules-based order (Hatakeyama 2021), China resorts to a combination of maritime force buildup and lawfare. International law has been of limited use on questions of sovereignty over the islands and maritime demarcation.

Japan's fear of abandonment by the United States (Atanassova-Cornelis and Sato, 2018) in the event of a Chinese occupation of the Senkaku Islands has, to some degree, been eased by reassuring comments made by US officials, but it is Japan's own naval and Coast Guard buildup that will ultimately ensure both deterrence against China and a robust US commitment to the alliance. The perceived threat from China against the Senkaku Islands, not the US request for burden-sharing elsewhere, is indeed the most acceptable reason for the Japanese populace to support an increase in the defense budget.

#### References

Agreement between Japan and the United States of America Concerning the Ryukyu Islands and the Daito Islands. 1971. *Japan's Foreign Relations-Basic Documents* 3, 481–489. https://worldjpn.grips.ac.jp/documents/texts/docs/19710617.T1E.html

Atanassova-Cornelis, Elena, and Yoichiro Sato. 2018. "The US-Japan Alliance Dilemma in the Asia-Pacific: Changing Rationales and Scope." *The International Spectator: Italian Journal of International Affairs* 54, no. 4: 78–93.

Central Intelligence Agency. 1971. *The Senkaku Islands Dispute: Oil Under Troubled Waters?* http://cryptome.org/2013/07/guccifer-cia-senkaku.pdf

Chansoria, Monika. 2018. "1969 Report by UN Economic Commission for Asia and the Far East: A Turning Point in the Historical Debate Over Senkaku Islands." *Japan Review* 2, no. 3: 36–47. www.pref.shimane.lg.jp/admin/pref/takeshima/web-takeshima/takeshima04/takeshima04-2/jitsuji-41

China Daily. 2012. "'Absolutely No Concession' on Diaoyu Islands: Wen." September 10, 2012.

https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/201209/10/content 15748356.htm

Eldridge, Robert D. 2020. "It's Time for the U.S. to Re-Recognize Japan's Sovereignty Over the Senkaku Islands." *Japan Forward*, July 23, 2020. https://japan-forward.com/its-time-for-the-u-s-to-re-recognize-japans-sovereignty-over-the-senkaku-islands

France 24. 2010. "Japan Releases Chinese Fishing Vessel Crew but Holds Captain." September 13, 2010. https://www.france24.com/en/20100913-japan-releases-crew-seized-chinese-fishing-vessel-but-holds-captain

Hamakawa, Kyoko. 2007. "Issues on the Title of the Senkaku Islands: Analysis of the Viewpoints of Japan and China." *Issue Brief, National Diet Library*, No. 565: 1–10. https://www2.jiia.or.jp/en/pdf/digital\_library/Hamakawa\_senkaku.pdf

Hara, Kimie. 2012. Cold War Frontiers in the Asia-Pacific. New York: Routledge.

"Fighters

Japan

Times.

2012.

Hatakeyama, Kyoko. 2021. "Are We Ready for the Quad? Two Contradictory Goals." *Issues & Insights* 21, (SR 2), 28–33. https://pacforum.org/publication/are-we-ready-for-the-quad-two-contradictory-goals

Hiraoka, Akitoshi. 2005. "The Advancement of Japanese to the Senkaku Islands and Tatsushiro Koga in the Meiji Era." *Japanese Journal of Human Geography* 57, no. 5: 503–518. https://doi.org/10.4200/jjhg1948.57.503.

156

Times

for

Launched

China."

April

27,

2012.

https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2012/04/27/national/fighters-launched-156-times-for-china
\_\_\_\_\_\_. 2016. "China Brushes Off Japan's Protest Over Maritime Gas Exploration." October 13, 2016. https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2016/10/13/national/china-brushes-off-japans-protest-maritime-gas-exploration

https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/05/09/national/chinese-ships-chase-japanese-fishing-boat-senkaku

2020. "Chinese Ships Chase Japanese Fishing Boat Near Senkaku Islands." May 9, 2020.

Kaseda, Yoshinori. 2017. "The Japan-China Gentlemen's Agreement Over the Senkaku Islands." In *Regional Institutions, Geopolitics and Economics in the Asia-Pacific: Evolving Interests and Strategies*, edited by Steven B. Rothman, Utpal Vyas and Yoichiro Sato, 93–112. New York: Routledge.

Kerrigan, Heather, ed. 2012. Historic Documents of 2012. London: SAGE Publications.

Kerry, John. 2013. "Statement on the East China Sea Air Defense Identification Zone." U.S. Secretary of State, November 23. https://2009-2017.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2013/11/218013.htm

Lee, Ivy, and Fang Ming. 2012. "Deconstructing Japan's Claim of Sovereignty Over the Diaoyu/Senkaku Islands." *The Asia-Pacific Journal* 10, no. 53: 1–48.

Ministry of Defense [Japan]. 2015. *Defense of Japan 2015*. https://warp.da.ndl.go.jp/info:ndljp/pid/11591426/www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w\_paper/2015.html

\_\_\_\_\_. 2020. *Defense of Japan 2020*. https://www.mod.go.jp/en/publ/w\_paper/index.html

\_\_\_\_\_. 2021. Defense of Japan 2021. https://www.mod.go.jp/en/publ/w\_paper/index.html

MOFA [Ministry of Foreign Affairs] of Japan. 2010. *The Basic View on the Sovereignty over the Senkaku Islands*. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan. https://web.archive.org/web/20100930044112/http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/senkaku/senkaku.html

2013a. "The Senkaku Islands." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, March, 1-24. https://www.mofa.go.jp/a_o/c_m1/senkaku/page1we_000012.html
2013b. "China's Establishment of an Air Defense Identification Zone in the East China Sea (Protest by Mr. Junichi Ihara, Director-General of the Asian and Oceanian Affairs Bureau, MOFA, to Mr. Han Zhigiang, Minister of the Chinese Embassy in Japan)." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, November 23. https://www.mofa.go.jp/press/release/press4e_000100.html
2014. The Senkaku: Islands Seeking Maritime Peace based on the Rule of Law, not force or coercion . https://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/senkaku/pdfs/senkaku_pamphlet.pdf
2016. "Senkaku Islands." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, April 13. https://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/senkaku/qa_1010.html
MOFA [Ministry of Foreign Affairs] of PRC [People's Republic of China]. 2012. "Diaoyu Dao, an Inherent Territory of China." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, September 26. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/topics_665678/diaodao_665718/t973774.shtml
Nikkei. 2015. "Nihon Keizai Shimbun." July 23, 2015. https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXZZO76056900T20C14A8000048
Noda, Yoshihiko. 2012. "Press Conference by Prime Minister Yoshihiko Noda on the Occasion of the 67th Session of the United Nations General Assembly (Speeches and Statements by Prime Minister)." September 26. https://japan.kantei.go.jp/noda/statement/201209/26naigai_kaiken_e.html
Okinawa Peace Assistance Center. 2016. "Commissioned Research Report on the Senkaku Islands-related Documents." https://www.cas.go.jp/jp/ryodo_eg/img/data/archives-senkaku02.pdf
Pedrozo, Raul. 2016. "International Law and Japan's Territorial Disputes." <i>International Law Studies</i> 92, no. 1. https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/ils/vol92/iss1/4.
People's Daily. 1953. "Battle of People in the Ryukyu Islands Against the U.S. Occupation." January 8, 1953. https://www.mod.go.jp/js/Press/press2019/press_pdf/p20190726_02.pdf
2012. "Full Text: Diaoyu Dao, an Inherent Territory of China." September 25, 2012. http://en.people.cn/102774/7960441.html
PRC [People's Republic of China]. 2011. "China's Peaceful Development." Information Office of the State Council. http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2014/09/09/content_281474986284646.htm
Rinehart, Ian E., and Bart Elias. 2015. "China's Air Defense Identification Zone (ADIZ)." CRS Report. https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R43894.pdf
Sakamoto, Shigeki. 2016. "The Senkaku Islands as Viewed through Chinese Law." Review of Island Studies, 1-24.
Sato, Yoichiro. 2013. "Chinese Announcement of the Air Defense Identification Zone - What Follows." <i>PacNet Newsletter</i> 87. https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/176660/Pac1387_0.pdf
2016. "Japan and the South China Sea Dispute: A Stakeholder's Perspective." In <i>The South China Sea Dispute: Navigating Diplomatic and Strategic Tensions</i> , edited by Ian Storey and Cheng-yi Lin, 272–290. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies.
2017. "Japan's Maritime Security: Continuity and Post-Cold War Evolution." In Maritime Security in East

and Southeast Asia: Political Challenges in Asian Waters, edited by Nicholas Tarling and Xin Chen, 125–144. New York: Routledge.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. 2020. "The Sino-Japanese Maritime Disputes in the East China Sea." Center for International Maritime Security. https://cimsec.org/the-sino-japanese-maritime-disputes-in-the-east-china-sea

\_\_\_\_\_. 2021. "Japan's Strategic Indo-Pacific Vision." In *The Rise of Global Strategies: Free and Open Indo-Pacific Concept*, edited by Csaba Moldicz and Gabriella Kovács, 167–185. Budapest: Budapest Business School.

Sayers, Eric, and Tetsuo Kotani. 2019. "An Alliance Strategy for the East China Sea." The Sasakawa Peace Foundation, *Policy Mamorandum #2*, 1–6. https://www.spf.org/jpus-j/spf-asia-initiative/spf-asia-initiative/003.html

Tan, Jia Ning. 2021. "China's Coast Guard Law Could Jolt Region Into Action, Experts Say." *Straits Times*, March 9, 2021. https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/chinas-coast-guard-law-could-jolt-region-into-action-experts-say

Tran, Bich Thi. 2019. "Presidential Turnover and Discontinuity in the Philippines' China Policy. *Asian Perspective* 43, no. 4: 621–646.

Tran, Bich Thi, and Yoichiro Sato. 2018. "Vietnam's Post-Cold War Hedging Strategy: A Changing Mix of Realist and Liberal Ingredients." *Asian Politics & Policy* 10, no. 1: 73–99.

Treaty of Peace. 1895. *Treaty of Peace between the Empire of Japan and the Empire of China, Treaty of Shimonoseki*, Nihongaikoubunsyo, Dai 28 ken, April 17. https://worldjpn.grips.ac.jp/documents/texts/pw/18950417.T1E.html

UNCLOS [UN Convention on the Law of the Sea]. 1982. "United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea of 10 December 1982." United Nations, 7–208.

United Nations. 1952. *Treaty of Peace with Japan*. United Nations 136 (1832), 45–164. https://treaties.un.org/pages/showDetails.aspx?objid=08000002801528c2

White, Harry. 2013. "The ADIZ and Rebalancing on the Run." *The Strategist*, November 28, 2013. https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-adiz-and-rebalancing-on-the-run

Yoshida, Reiji, and Shinichi Terada. 2008. "Japan, China Strike Deal on Gas Fields." *Japan Times*, June 19, 2008. https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2008/06/19/national/japan-china-strike-deal-on-gas-fields

- [1] Hereafter, the Japanese name will be used for general references to the island group, but the Chinese name will be used in describing China's claims.
- [2] China calls these formations Diaoyu Dao, Huangwei Yu, Chiwei Yu, Nanxiao Dao, Beixiao Dao, Nan Yu, Bei Yu, Fei Yu, respectively (MOFA of PRC 2012).
- [3] Japan renounced sovereignty over all territories it acquired in 'acts of aggression' under the San Francisco Peace Treaty of 1952. Neither the ROC government nor the PRC government was invited to the San Francisco Peace Treaty, and consideration to include the Senkaku Islands into the territories Japan must surrender was eventually dismissed by the US negotiators (Hara 2012). Japan subsequently signed a separate Sino-Japanese Peace Treaty in 1952 with the ROC government, but the Senkaku question was not addressed there either. The treaty was voided when Japan switched diplomatic recognition to the PRC government in Beijing in 1978.

- [4] Noda's decision was prompted by an earlier decision by the then-governor of the Tokyo Metropolitan government Shintaro Ishihara to start a donation campaign to raise funds to purchase the islands. Ishihara's conservative leanings led to speculation that more provocative assertions of the sovereignty claim through activist landings and construction of permanent structures would be forthcoming.
- [5] The Chinese claim that then-Prime Minister Kakuei Tanaka admitted the existence of a dispute and agreed to shelve it during his visit to Beijing in 1972, however, this has not been substantiated by official diplomatic records of the Japanese government.
- [6] Grey-zone, in international relations, refers to the threats or operations of state or non-state actors towards another state that exceed acceptable peacetime behavior but fall short of attack or war, thus not qualifying for a traditional military response.

#### About the author:

Yoichiro Sato is a Professor at Ritsumeikan Asia Pacific University and is the dean of the Department and the Graduate School of Asia Pacific Studies. He earned his Ph.D in Political Science from University of Hawaii. Previously, he has taught at the U.S. Department of Defense's Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, Auckland University, Kansai Gaidai Hawaii College, and the University of Hawaii. His publications include *The Rise of China and International Security* (co-edited with Kevin Cooney, Routledge, 2008), *The U.S.-Japan Security Alliance* (coedited with Takashi Inoguchi and G. John Ikenberry, Palgrave, 2011), *Regional Institutions, Geopolitics and Economics in the Asia Pacific* (co-edited with Steve Rothman and Utpal Vyas, Routledge, 2017), *Re-Rising Japan* (co-edited with Hidekazu Sakai, Peter Lang, 2017), and *Identity, Culture and Memory in Japanese Foreign Policy* (co-edited with Michal Kolmaš, Peter Lang, 2021).

**Astha Chadha** is a Japanese Government MEXT Scholar pursuing PhD at Ritsumeikan Asia Pacific University and is a researcher at the university's Center for Democracy Promotion. She holds MSc in International Relations (Ritsumeikan Asia Pacific University), MA in Economics (Jawaharlal Nehru University) and BA (Hons) in Economics (University of Delhi). Her research is focused on India-Japan relations, security, and defense analyses of regional powers in the Indo-Pacific, South Asian rivalries, and conflict resolution etc. She has previously published in Global Affairs, Contemporary Japan, South Asian Popular Culture, Ritsumeikan Journal of Asia Pacific Studies, and has contributed to The Diplomat, Khabarhub, Kootneeti and others.